Minister of Home Affairs

Rajnath Singh


17 Akbar Road, New Delhi 110011
India

Dear Minister,

I am writing to you on a very urgent matter.  As you are probably aware,  Kamran Yousuf has been charged with several criminal offences including ‘waging war against the government of India’. The charges are based on the allegation that he only covered violent protests in Kashmir rather than other ‘developmental activities’. In pre-trial detention for over five months, he faces life imprisonment if convicted. 

Kamran Yousuf, a freelance journalist, was arrested on 4 September 2017 in Pulwama, Kashmir in relation to a case of alleged funding of terror-related acts, in addition to accusations that he had thrown stones at security forces. On 18 January 2018, the National Investigation Agency (NIA) formally charged him, along with 11 others, with offences under the Indian Penal Code and the Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act (UAPA), including ‘criminal conspiracy’, ‘waging war against the government of India’, committing ‘unlawful activities’ and being a ‘member of a terrorist organization’. If convicted of the charges, Kamran Yousuf who is 20 years of age, faces life imprisonment. 

The NIA charge-sheet states that Kamran Yousuf was “involved in several stone-pelting incidents” and had links with ‘terrorist organizations’ and the others accused. The primary evidence put forward is the fact that his mobile number was “persistently located at places where counter-terrorist operations were in progress”. However, the NIA acknowledged that Yousuf was covering anti-government protests for publication in the media, and also admitted that most of the numbers on his mobile phone were of his friends, other journalists, and security force personnel.

The NIA stated that Kamran Yousuf was not a “real journalist” as he had not performed the “moral duty of a journalist” by covering developmental and political activities carried out by the government. Kamran Yousuf’s lawyers have pointed out that covering protests is a legitimate journalistic activity, and also stated that he had covered several other events, including government activities. Further, the charge-sheet does not put forward any evidence to show that he was a member of a ‘terrorist organization’.

Kamran Yousuf has worked with various media houses in Kashmir, reporting on a range of issues. As part of his work, he has been present at various locations of protests, and has several contacts.  I believe the charges against him to be fabricated and politically motivated, and part of an attempt to stifle journalism in Kashmir. Kamran Yousuf’s bail application is scheduled to be heard on 27 February. A special court set up in Delhi to hear NIA cases is scheduled to decide on the final charges, ahead of trial, on 8 March.     

I urge you to take the following immediate proper steps to correct this terrible injustice:
· Drop all charges against Kamran Yousuf and release him immediately;
· Ensure that journalists in India are able to perform their legitimate duties, and respect and protect their right to freedom of expression;
· Amend the Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act to bring it in line with international human rights standards. 
Thank you for addressing this critical situation without delay.  I look forward to hearing of Kamran Yousuf’s release.

Sincerely,

cc:   Ambassador H.E. Navtej Sarna, Embassy of India, 2107 Massachusetts Ave. NW, Washington DC 20008
